
Sandon and Burston Parish Council
Minutes of the parish council meeting held on Tuesday 19th March 2024 at 7.00pm at
Sandon Parish Rooms, Lichfield Road, Sandon, Staford ST18 0DN
Attendees
Cllr R Wildblood (Chairman)	Cllr H Wildblood		Cllr G Wyatt	
Cllr K Huges				Cllr C Capjon
Cllr K Aspin – SBC			Nikola Evans – Clerk	2 x MOP
	1
	To receive apologies
Cllr A Hudson – Work commitments
Cllr K Aspin – SBC – Other commitments

	2
	Minutes of the last meeting – 24th January 2024 
Approved as a true record of events by all that attended.

	3
	To receive any declaration of Interests on agenda items
None received

	4
	To adjourn the meeting to allow public participation. (Members of the public are invited to address the council for 15 minutes.)
Members of the public (MOP) reported on the following:
· Tree planting initiative in Sandon Estate is moving forward.
· Could the parish council put the meeting dates in the Compass magazine? Clerk to organise.
· Quotations have been sought to repair the roof at Burston Church, however there is uncertainty whether the church will remain open. Maintenance costs continue to rise and lack of support could see it close its doors. Investigations are being carried out to find who owns the land. The parish council has offered their support in this process. The parish council have asked if church members can publicise what is happening. Could a meeting with 2-3 representatives from the PCC and parish council, be arranged.
· A service by the pool for St Rufin’s day will take place on July 17th .
· Would the parish council be prepared to organise a litter pick on the A51? Clerk will organise a flyer, litter pick will take place on 8th June from 10am – 12pm, meeting at Sandon Parish Rooms. 

	5
	To receive the Borough Councillor’s Report
Cllr Beatty provided a ward report – see appendix 1.
Cllr Aspin provided a report which was presented by the clerk:
· Changed to boundary constituency: Sandon and Burston will now ben in the new Stone, Great Wyrley and Penkridge constituency. For the next county elections, Sandon and Burston will be in Trent Valley division.
· There will be a council tax rise of 2.99% for Stafford Borough Council and 4.99% for Staffordshire County Council.
· Opening of the new park at Westbridge will be on 27th April from 10am. All facilities at the park can be viewed on Stafford Borough Council’s website.

	6
	To receive the County Councillor’s Report 
None received

	Meeting closed to the public

	7
	To receive update on matters arising from previous minutes
a) Planters – It was agreed to cancel the order for the planet until a location can be found. Clerk to organise.
b) A51 Speed awareness group – update from Cllr Hugo Wildblood – Sadley due to lack of support it was decided to hold off on organising a group. The parish council discussed organising another traffic survey, the clerk advised one of her other parish councils are having a traffic survey conducted in their parish, it will measure the vehicle type, speed and volume of traffic and suggested waiting until after based on the received results.
c) Issue with A51 highways junction/Dog & Doublet in Sandon. Concerning parents dropping off and collecting children from the nursery. Not only is the junction road surface in a terrible condition (broken surface and lack of visible white lining) but when travelling from Stafford and wanting to turn right towards Weston it feels a particularly unsafe, having to cross a filter lane for cars turning right, leaving car drivers with a particular challenge of trying to slip between essentially 3 lines of traffic, free following traffic from Stone, queuing on the filter land and free following cars on the A51 from Weston. The parish council have suggested a letter be written to the nursery advising its customers to register their concerns with Staffordshire County Council. Clerk will also contact County Councillor Ian Parry to see of he can help. 
d) Bus route for Sandon and Burston – clerk advised a letter had been sent to the Senior Transport Coordinator, no further information had been received, Cllr Wildblood advised Milwichw with Fradswell were investigating the issue too and could the clerk contact them for any information. Cllr Wildblood and Wyatt are organising a meeting with Stafford Community Transport and will report their findings. 
e) Footpath 36 - clerk advised the matter is being dealt with by the Rights of Way team, as soon as they can update, they will do so. Clerk to chase again. 


	8
	To consider revoking permission for the inflatable rib dingy on Burston Car park.
The parish council resolved to revoke permission; councillors will talk to the owner. 

	9
	To consider asking Oak Tree Farm to visit Burston and tidy the lane around the triangle caused by flooding.
The parish council are happy for this to go ahead, clerk to contact Oak Tree Farm to see if they can meet with Cllr H Wildblood. Clerk also advised Streetscene may be able to get the road sweeper to visit. Clerk to investigate. 
Clerk to write a letter of thanks to Oak Tree Farm for the great work done with installing the planters in Burston.

	10
	To consider requesting a meeting with Highway’s authority to address the blocked road gully by the triangle.
Councillors will provide photos to show the extent of the flooding and location, clerk will report to Staffordshire County Council.  

	11
	Finance – RFO 
a) Payment approval – approved to make payments.
	Payments made and to be made since last meeting on 24th January 2024

	 
	Sub total 
	VAT
	Total
	Notes
	Cashbook ref no. 
	Minute ref's

	Salaries
	£241.66
	 
	£241.66
	 
	1065
	 
	19.03.24

	ICO - GDPR Regulations
	£35.00
	 
	£35.00
	 
	1066
	 
	19.03.24

	HMRC PAYE
	£60.40
	 
	£60.40
	 
	1067
	 
	 

	Office Exp Feb
	£27.95
	 
	£27.95
	 
	1068
	 
	19.03.24

	Salaries
	£241.66
	 
	£241.66
	 
	1070
	 
	19.03.24

	Office Exp March
	£14.00
	 
	£14.00
	 
	1072
	 
	19.03.24

	HMRC PAYE
	£60.40
	 
	£60.40
	 
	1069
	 
	19.03.24

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Total
	
	
	£681.07
	
	
	
	

	less payments already made
	
	£397.46
	
	
	
	

	Total left to pay
	
	
	£283.61
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	



b) Budget summary – circulated before and presented at the meeting, not approved due to error, clerk to represent following the meeting.
c) Bank reconciliation - circulated before and presented at the meeting, not approved due to error, clerk to represent following the meeting.

	12
	To consider matters relating to planning
a) 23/37641/FUL at Romer Cottage Butterhill Bank Burston - Reclassifying existing guest house from a Class 1 Holding Let to an auxiliary dwelling, including the construction of a new linking structure connecting the two existing buildings. – No objections received
b) 23/38725/Ful at Shaw Wood Farm Butterhill Lane Smallrice – Erection of new milking parlour – No objections received
c) 23/38716/FUL at Shaw Wood Farm Butterhill Lane Smallrice – Erection of new loose housing barn. – No objections received
d) 24/38740/LBC – Replacement windows on a listed building, The Old Smithy, Hilderstone Road, Sandon. – No objections received

	13
	To discuss current policies
a) Risk Assessment for 2024 – approved and adopted.
b) Scheme of delegation for 2024/25 – small amendments were made, approved, and adopted.
c) Data Protection Policy – approved and adopted.
All policies will be uploaded onto the website for transparency. 

	14
	To discuss the parish council website.
a) What information do we want to include? Any content felt useful to our residents, clerk to promote the website with a flyer and provide the council with data on website usage.

	15
	Councillor Information and items for the next Agenda

At the end of the meeting Cllr C Capjon and Cllr K Hughes gave notice of their resignation, both have other commitments and feel they are unable to continue, the parish council thanked them for their service and wished them well for the future. Clerk will inform the election office and advise the next steps.

	16
	To agree date of next meeting – Annual Parish Council Meeting – 7th May 2024
a) Future meeting dates: 7th July 2024, 3rd September 2024 & 5th November 2024. No meetings in August or December.

	17
	Meeting Closed: 20:56



Appendix 1

[bookmark: _Hlk61087140]Milwich Ward Member Report to Parish Councils.  For Members, Meetings and wider distribution.
MARCH 2024

In no order, we highlight:

A	SBC matters

1 Annual audit of the council’s carbon footprint.   A new report illustrates Stafford Borough Council’s overall carbon footprint for 2022-2023. The report shows a reduction, from 2285 tCO2e in 2022 to 1306 tCO2e in 2023.
2 The Council adopted its Climate Change Adaptation Strategy in January 2023. Work to progress the delivery of the actions is underway. This includes projects looking to provide nature-based solutions to climate change on council owned green spaces; Another is looking to encourage businesses to consider how future impacts of climate change might impact their premises and operations. Work continues to increase the roll out of Electric Vehicle Charge Points; and a Local Area Energy Plan has been produced which identifies areas for the roll out of renewable energy within the Borough.
3 Local Plan next stage – The LP has stalled due to change of control at the council and new government guidelines on the process and timetable for producing local plans. It seems likely there will be a fresh round of consultations.   A reminder of our current position:
· The council will ‘go for growth’ on the basis that developers would attempt building on unsuitable sites without a ‘masterplan’. 
· Preferred option sites are identified. Our Housing Monitor sets out available housing sites on greenfield and brownfield land, together with information about the percentage of delivery on such lands in recent years. Information on employment land sites is available - the Authority Monitoring Report.  This includes affordable housing and statistics.
· The council also keeps a Register of Brownfield Land: Brownfield Land Register | Stafford Borough Council (staffordbc.gov.uk).  
· We have no plans to build in the Green Belt.
We will keep in touch with PCs when the new plan is published, which we are told is imminent.  There will be implications for the villages, either those wanting development or trying to curtail it.

4	New government rules and guidance:  A major tool to help towns and cities turn greener was launched in February by Natural England. Stafford BC awaits the details and will assess the implications for planning and design. Aimed at planners and developers, the Green Infrastructure Framework will help increase the amount of green cover to 40% in urban residential areas. The accompanying Design Guide will support local planning authorities and developers design and create more nature-rich urban greenspaces to meet mandatory Biodiversity Net Gain requirements and support the development of the Nature Recovery Network. A Green Infrastructure Strategy now supports the National Planning Policy Framework’s new requirement that local authorities must develop strategic policies for green infrastructure. We will be developing a delivery plan to support the creation and enhancement of new and existing greenspaces. It will incorporate nature recovery, urban greening, tree cover, green space. Details are awaited.

5 Biodiversity Net Gain. This is the new obligation on developers to incorporate a minimum of 10% of land for biodiversity, through planning permissions. A county wide Biodiversity Strategy Progress and County Local Nature Recovery Strategy will sit over the awaited Biodiversity Net Gain requirements. SBC will need to produce our own local design codes and strengthen our team to respond to the new environmental framework for planning. 
6 Street Cleaning. A woman has been taken to court by SBC and fined, thanks to a resident who filmed her in the act.  The side streets in our towns are not always very clean as we point out to officers.  The local communities in our villages, as we know, do a terrific job of litter clearing.  We continue to participate in the annual national Performance Benchmarking for Street Cleansing and Parks and Open Spaces. SBC were shortlisted for “Best Performer” in Street Cleansing category again. The Council did not pick up the award but was pleased with the recognition. The council will support Community groups undertaking litter picks throughout the borough.  
7 Stafford Hgh Street regeneration: the market square renovation and impending work to improve the aspect of the station frontage, are part of the Future High Streets Fund awarded three years ago.  The council bought the old Co-op building to take forward the regeneration of the north end of the high street, with residential and retail development; and has finally acquired the Guildhall. Its frontage will remain – it’s listed – the rest likely to be a combination of retail and residential.  We have not been informed of a decision on possible relocation of the indoor market.
8 Solar Farms applications: These are major applications, which will always go to planning committee, but we will call them in none the less in order to articulate views from the communities in particular; always mindful that each application will be dealt with on its merits.  At the time of writing, the Hanyards application has been deferred by committee for further information; the Drointon application awaits its day.

B	The Cannock Chase Destination Access guide is available as a download here with information on the accessible facilities available at 21 different locations including the visitor centres and cafes. Shugborough Estate and other attractions, trails, nature reserves and car parks are included. It gives visitors information on accessible leisure activities that can be visited if you have a disability, require assistance with access, adaptable bikes, or a parent and guardian with small children and a buggy. 

C	Defra Farming in Protected Landscapes Fund (FIPL): There is a significant amount of money available for the next three years, for valid farm and land-based projects, large and small, within the radius of the Chase. The link below details some projects that have taken place so far. More will be added as they are completed, so please do visit from time to time to see the projects as they progress and share it with anyone who you think may be interested in applying.  Farming in Protected Landscapes - Cannock Chase AONB (cannock-chase.co.uk).     Runs until March 2025 and will fund projects that support nature recovery; mitigate the impacts of climate change; provide opportunities for people to discover; enjoy and understand the landscape and its cultural heritage; support nature-friendly, sustainable farm businesses.

D	Special Area of Conservation (SAC).  Managed by SBC for five authorities. This is a requirement on developers within a 15km radius of Cannock Chase to contribute financially to the protection of the internationally important SAC.  It was welcome that a planning application submitted by the National Trust to deliver new visitor facilities at Shugborough was recently approved. It is supported by SAC funding. Initial studies for the Punchbowl car park redevelopment are due this Spring 2024 and education engagement projects are progressing.

E	Village Halls small grants – DEFRA & ACRE. The grant fund has now re-opened to new applicants who wish to undertake smaller projects such as disability access, toilet upgrades and new kitchens. Grant awards of between £2,000 to £5,000, and up to 20 per cent of eligible project costs, are on offer. Project expenditure must take place before 31 March 2025. The fund is expected to stay open until December 2024, however it may be withdrawn before this.
F	Defibrillators grant for community spaces like town halls, local parks, or post offices. The DHSC Community Automated External Defibrillator (CAED) Fund will support provision of 2000 AEDs. These will be distributed across England during 2023-2024, supporting any organisation based in England that is not eligible for the current Department of Education AED programme.  Closing date: 21 September 2024
Happy Easter to all!
Cllr Frances Beatty:   01785 240667/07877 896466 fbeatty@staffordbc.gov.uk
Cllr Karine Aspin:   07498 325374    kaspin@staffordbc.gov.uk
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